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Bill Topic: DIGITAL EDUCATION MATERIALS  

Summary of  

Fiscal Impact: 

☐ State Revenue 

☒ State Expenditure 

☐ State Transfer 

☐ TABOR Refund 

☐ Local Government 

☒ School District 

 

The bill would have required schools to include terms in any contract with a digital 

education provider that contains a termination clause if certain content is accessible 

to students. The bill would have increased school district workload beginning in 

FY 2024-25.  

Appropriation 

Summary: 

No appropriation was required.  

Fiscal Note 

Status: 

The final fiscal note reflects the reengrossed bill. The bill was deemed lost in the 

Senate on May 9, 2023; therefore, the impacts identified in this analysis do not take 

effect. 

Summary of Legislation 

Beginning July 1, 2024, the bill requires that contracts between a public school or district and a 

digital education provider include a termination clause ending the contract if the provider’s 

content contains advertisements, embedded links or URLs. School districts may be entitled to 

reimbursement against the vendor if the contract is breached.  

School District  

Schools will update their policies to modify contracts with digital education providers and 

distribute information to parents to comply with the bill. The exact costs for this workload will 

vary between school districts.  

Effective Date 

The bill takes effect upon signature of the Governor, or upon becoming law without his 

signature. 
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State and Local Government Contacts 

Early Childhood    Education    School Districts  
 

 

The revenue and expenditure impacts in this fiscal note represent changes from current law under the bill for each 

fiscal year. For additional information about fiscal notes, please visit the General Assembly website.  

 

https://leg.colorado.gov/agencies/legislative-council-staff/fiscal-notes

